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The regular meeting of the City of Chattanooga General Pension Plan Board of Trustees was held on December 19, 2013 at 8:30 a.m. in the J. B. Collins Conference Room.  Trustees present were Daisy Madison, Steve Perry, Terry Lamb, Katie Reinsmidt, Carl Levi, and Jeff Cannon.  Others attending the meeting were Valerie Malueg, City Attorney’s Office; Teresa Laney, First Tennessee Bank; Madeline Green and Cheryl Powell, City Human Resources Department.
The meeting was called to order by Chairwoman Daisy Madison.  A quorum was present at the beginning of the meeting. 
Approval of Minutes

Carl Levi made a motion to approve the minutes of the November 21, 2013 meeting.  Terry Lamb seconded the motion.  The minutes of the meeting were unanimously approved. 
Administrative Issues – Involving City Code and Board Policy
Rehire of retirees -- Board Policy
Cheryl Powell presented a sequence of PowerPoint slides to explain the section of the Pension Protection Act of 2006 that allows in-service distributions and the specific IRS sections that codifies the treatment of in-service distributions for plan provisions.  In both, age 62 is given as the minimum age for in-service distributions to occur.  Essentially, the code allows for the payment of pension benefits to employees who have attained the normal retirement age stated in the pension plan provisions without disqualifying the plan. The presentation provided a discussion of how the General Pension Plan (GPP) provisions operate at retirement and the practices regarding payment of benefits to rehired retirees.  The application of the regulations for the GPP would be to allow the elected officials who had retired before running for office and the regular employee who had retired prior to rehire into full time status to continue to receive their pension benefits because they have attained or exceeded the Normal Retirement Age of 62 specified in the GPP.  It would also legitimize the payment of benefits to part time employees who have attained age 62 or greater.  The last slide provided rationale for the language in the proposed policy statement(s).  The slides are made a part of and attached to these minutes.  

Cheryl presented a set of proposed policy statement to address the in-service distributions being made to the rehired former employees.  There are five documents with proposed language to apply to full time employees over age 62 and under age 62 and to part time employees.  The language provided for a defined contribution option in addition to a defined benefit option for employee plan participation after rehire.  Part time employees do not participate in the pension plan.  The Board then considered the language that could be included in a Board policy pertaining to this situation.   There was also the question of whether to limit the proposal to just the three current employees in this situation.  It was agreed that the General Pension Plan was written assuming only one retirement and did not anticipate the kind of rehiring that has occurred in the recent past.  The mandatory participation requirement was also discussed and whether that particular requirement should be changed for rehires to prevent manipulating or abusing the plan.  The goal is to use the Oracle system to have the foreknowledge to control and troubleshoot rehiring and retirements.  The discussion also included the question of whether we need a policy statement or changes to the plan itself.
Cheryl had inquired about the practices of other municipalities at the MTAS meeting and two of the employees (Honna Rogers and Richard Stokes) took survey questions and began asking other municipalities about their practices.  At the time of the meeting, there were only some preliminary responses from six cities across the state.  The responses were instructive in the sense that there is no particular common practice.  For the question concerning continuation of payment of benefits upon rehire, three cities would suspend payment and three would allow benefit payments to continue. 
There was much discussion about the criteria for the policy to be workable.  The policy will have to be clear about definitions and controls for the application of the rules for current and future benefit payments.  The GPP neither allows nor disallows in-service distributions by any provision.   The policy or the plan would have to address this point.  On the table is requiring a break in service of a year and a day after retirement, rather than just 180 days, in order to continue to receive the original retirement benefit upon rehire.  The GPP does not address how to apply service accruals after retirement and subsequent rehire; thus the additional proposal that service accruals after rehire would be made to apply toward a new and separate benefit.  There is also a proposal to make an exception in City Code to the plan provisions so that mandatory participation does not apply to any rehire who has previously retired and in receipt of benefits.  However, how these provisions would apply to city employees or recent retirees who wish to run for elected office is still a question.  And these proposals will need to be evaluated in light of potential legal issues or discriminatory practices.
While we have made progress on this matter, it will need to be brought up again at the next meeting.

Experience Study Results – approval of assumption changes for valuation
The results of the experience study were presented at the November board meeting and no action was taken at that time so that the information could be evaluated further.  The actuaries request to know the board’s pleasure in setting the assumptions for the upcoming valuation so that contractual deadlines can be met.

Daisy Madison presented the recommendation of the actuaries for changes to the plan assumptions and either keeping the 7.75% investment return or reducing the target investment return to 7.50%.    The projected City contribution would be 11.5% with the 7.75% target and would be 13.4% with the 7.50% target return.   The 13.4% contribution rate is similar to the 13.7% contribution rate for the current valuation.  The exhibit is attached and made part of these minutes.
Carl made a motion to accept the assumption changes proposed by CMC in the actuarial experience study and to lower the investment return target to 7.50%.  Steve seconded.  The motion carried.
Gavion – recommended portfolio allocation change
Robert Longfield had communicated by phone that the Pension Board has a window of opportunity to lower the expenses on the investments with Pointer by increasing the allocation of funds by $1 M.  The transactions must occur prior to the end of the year.

Steve made a motion to increase the allocation of funds to Pointer by $1M.  Katie Reinsmidt seconded the motion.  The increase in allocation was approved.
It will be necessary to speak to Robert Longfield to determine the specifics for making the allocation change.
Gavion – recommended consideration of new Greenspring Private Equity Fund

Robert Longfield recommends that the Pension Board consider a new Greenspring Private Equity Fund for investment.  The closing date for this new fund is in early March after the February board meeting.  No action was taken on this item at this meeting, but the recommendation will be considered at the February board meeting. 
Report from Counsel - Valerie Malueg

No report from counsel.

Steve Perry made a motion to adjourn the meeting.
The meeting was adjourned.
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